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S & F Committee Meeting
7th February 2022
Draft - Minutes

	Present 

	Toni Barton (TB)
	Co-Chair of Governors

	Trudi Sammons (TS)
	Headteacher

	Chloe Holloway
	Staff Governor

	Angela Harris
	Co-opted Governor

	Tony Whiddett (TW)
	Co-opted Governor

	Cheryl Bentley
	Co-opted Governor

	Cheryl Delilkhan
	Parent Governor 

	

	In attendance 

	Cath Wadsworth (CW)
	Business Manager

	Karen Cane (KC)
	Clerk

	
	

	Apologies 
	

	Jenny Hulse
	Parent Governor

	Rita Carvosso (RC)
	Co-Chair of Governors

	
	


	Minute No.
	Details
	Action by

	1
	Apologies:
Apologies received from RC and JH.  

AH joined the meeting at 8.09pm

	

	2
	Minutes of the Last Meeting and matters arising:
All approved as true record 

	

	3
	Declaration of Pecuniary Interests and Business Interests: 

Still require form from JH – clerk to send again and chase up


	       KC

	4
	Staffing Update:
Looking at the temporary contracts in respect of the new budget – mostly TA’s with one member of teaching staff and are aware that these won’t all be able to continue if the numbers are as low as predicted for September.

The school is 1 member of teaching staff down as they are on long term sick as they had to go in for major back surgery.

Covering teaching staff absences has been an issue with regards to getting supply staff due to COVID – operating at 64% on average since the new year.

	

	5
	Finance Update:

Main Budget

Autumn clawback for reduction in numbers in Nursery was -£13820. The expected clawback for Spring is -£21178. 

There are a number of new EHCPs that were agreed last summer but there has been a delay in receiving the funding, this is expected to be around £35k in funding for this financial year. Therefore, the net change to the budget is expected to be an increase of approx. £13000. 

The spend to date was provided prior to the meeting the areas for discussion are:

· Supply/Agency – The supply balance will be overspent however this is offset by the income received from insurance for staff supply and the remaining budget on the teacher’s salary.

· Teaching Assistants – Included in the estimated spend is the support staff pay rise. This has not yet been agreed and is still in discussion with the unions, once agreed it will be backdated to April and is expected to be between 1% and 2%. If it is not agreed before the end of the financial year it will need to be accounted for in next year’s budget.  

Been advised to allow 1.75% for 2021 and 2% for 2022 when planning for new budgets.
· Non-teaching assistants other – This is the cost of the After-school staff which was not originally included in the budget. This cost is covered by the increased income on the Sale of Services line which also covers the additional resources and food.
· Learning Resources – This is overspent due to the additional spend on the outside sports equipment as agreed previously. The sports grant was allocated to the canopy project, against building works in the original budget. There has also been a large investment in books spending an additional £3000 above the original £5000 English budget plus additional resources for EYFS and Maths. Order books are now closed so there shouldn’t be much more to add to this line.

· Costs for energy and water are always behind so the costs are estimated.  Currently only had costs up to November for gas and electricity.  Water is very difficult to keep track of as discussed at the last meeting – BFC have issues with their system.  Complaint has been raised as the bills we received most recently were not for the school!
Discussion about the upcoming increase in energy prices and the how this will affect budgets – not been factored in yet as we are capped until March.  Been advised 21% increase for gas, 12% increase for electric and 6% for water from April for purposes of planning next years budget.  Overall feeling from Governors is that this is light.  BFC have advised at recent bursars briefing they expect them to be lower – hoping for clearer guidance before the end of March.

Predicted carry forward will be within the 8-16% and roughly the same as last year.  This is due to lower staffing costs than expected.  This will be less if the EHCP money does not come in.
Looking at class sizes for the coming year and trying not to have mixed year group classes across year groups with between 60 and 65 pupils.  Hoping to use the carry forward to continue to have three classes in these smaller year group and cover any staff reductions over a couple of years rather than all in one go. One year group will be reducing to two classes as numbers are below 60, so there will be a reduction in teaching staff next year, this will currently come from the staff on a temporary contract.
Can see no reason why BFC would have an issue with the carry forward.  Governors would be very disappointed if they did have any issues.  The carry forward being similar to last year is good and shows that we are in decent position.
Benchmarking

The benchmarking report had been uploaded for governors to review prior to the meeting.

Energy and water are slightly high compared to similar schools and we will keep monitoring.

Staffing costs are lower in some areas compared to other schools this is due to the way some include staff on maternity leave.  SLT was based on 2020/21 when one assistant head role was removed, and one went on maternity leave.  Next year the costs will show in the middle leader’s section.
Governors asked why do we have a “cost of finance” on LA school’s expenditure when most other schools are showing as £0 and ours is showing as £118 per pupil?

This will be down to how some schools code things compared to us.  Will look into what item is coded there and feedback findings.
Governors asked if we can see how other schools allocate their finances?  The benchmarking shows how much they have put into the code and we can drill down and see what we have allocated to those codes.  For example, variances on cleaning and premises costs are down to whether you employ your cleaners or a cleaning company – they go on different lines.

Governors noted that the spend on educational supplies is more than others but acknowledged there is a large amount of investment in resources for pupils and staff to ensure that learning is delivered well and accessible to all.
No other questions were raised.

SFVS

The draft report was available for governors to review prior to the meeting.

As per BFC guidance governors are to review the report and to advise CW of any questions or issues.  These should be supplied to CW by 11th March and can then be edited and uploaded again for approval at the meeting on 21st March.

Indicative Budget

A report was uploaded for governors to review prior to the meeting.

The indicative budget for 2022/23 is £2059427 plus £223344 of grants giving a total revenue funding of £2282771. This does not yet include any funding from the high needs block. For comparison purposes in the table the high needs element has been left out There will also be further changes to the nursery funding both in 2021/22 and in the budget for 2022/23. The estimated corrections to the nursery funding are shown.
The pupil numbers have dropped from 475 to 455 for FS2 to Year 6 and Nursery numbers have dropped from 48 in Jan 2021 to 24 in Jan 2022. The budget has therefore dropped accordingly but there has been an increase in per pupil funding for FS2 to Year 6 pupils in 2022/23. 

The reduction in the total revenue funding is not as high as expected due to the increased grant funding for 2022/23. However, the additional grant, schools supplement grant is to cover the increased costs of the Health and Social Care Levy which includes the 1.25% increase in employer national insurance and wider costs and therefore should be discounted for budget comparison purposes.

Therefore, this additional grant should be removed for a direct comparison giving the total revenue funding including carry forward for comparison purposes of £2492617, a decrease of -£72434 compared to 2021/22. 
Given a reduction in pupil numbers in main school of 20 the loss in funding would be expected to be around £81k and together with the reduction in nursery numbers we would expect the decrease to be higher. Therefore, we do not anticipate any issues with planning the budget. 
In 2021/22 the decision was taken to keep class sizes small and continue with 3 classes even in year groups where 2 classes would be sufficient. Due to the reduction in pupil numbers further in 2022/23 one year group with less than 60 pupils will need to revert back to 2 classes which will reduce staffing costs and save the majority of the reduction in budget. It is hoped that we will be able to maintain 3 classes in other year groups for the next year supported by out of class teachers where class numbers are high. However, there are several year groups with low numbers just above 60 which could allow a mixed year group class and reduce two year groups from 6 to 5 classes if the budget required this. Pupil numbers for FS2 are not yet known but based on the applications they are expected to be between 55-65 children starting in Sept 2022. 

Governors agreed that we are in a good position with carry forward to manage the decline in pupil numbers without too big an impact.
Swimming

All pupils have to be able to swim 25 metres plus 4 strokes before they leave school in year6 – usually completed in Year 4.

Due to Covid the current year 6 and 5 missed out on their swimming lessons. The school has booked a firm, Elite Swimming, who bring a swimming pool to the school, set it up, maintain it, run lessons in line with the national curriculum, provide a lifeguard and provide the required certificate of completion for each pupil. The school is hiring the pool for three weeks and it is set up the week before this in May 2021. Documents have been sent to Bracknell Insurance and the legal team at Bracknell together with the properties department who are also looking at it. Speaking to the Insurance section they have received everything they need, and Bracknell would like the company to sign an occupancy agreement that they have a template for. Chris Taylor from Bracknell is in contact with the company and this is being arranged. We had hoped this would all be in place by now, but it should be done shortly. 
The school were offered sessions with our previous provider Bracknell Swimmarium for the summer term but these are more expensive, and the session times were not ideal so these have been turned down so the school will be going with Elite Swimming assuming it is all agreed in time. 

The pool is going to be erected in the ballcourt area and is enclosed within a marquee, 12m x 6m, which can be padlocked at night. The ballcourt area is also lockable. The chemicals will also be kept in a lockable unit in the locked ballcourt area. The school will provide the electricity (a suitable external socket is required which will be installed by the school) and the school also provides the water. The pool is erected the week before and then filled, which take several days and then the chemicals are added which also takes a few days to settle. The company then monitor the chemical levels and adjust as required at a suitable time. Once finished with the water will be emptied onto the site, it is planned to connect a hose and pump the water out onto the right side of the field near the ball court to then drain. The children will be able to use the newly refurbished changing rooms at eth back of eth ball court. In future years if eth school is happy to continue with elite swimming the pool can be installed under the new canopy.

Elite swimming provides half hour swimming lessons from 9am to 3pm with a short break for lunch and each child comes every day for two weeks. Therefore, within the three weeks all of year 5 and 6 should complete their lessons and may even be able to carry out lessons for Year 4 as well. We will look at a timetable once all the paperwork is in place.  Proposal currently is Year 5 in the mornings and Year 6 in the afternoons after their SATs for the first 2 weeks.
Governors asked about the security of the site, whether the electricity and water costs have been factored into the overall costs, are chemicals in the water ok to be disposed of in the proposed way?

The pool will be on the ball court behind the high fence with a lockable gate and the marquee the pool is under is also lockable and then the main site is also locked.

Costs of water and electricity have been accounted for based on the figures provided by the company.  Disposal of chemicals is ok in the proposed way.

Governors agreed that it sounds like a good way to get the pupils the required lessons and could be a way forward for future years especially with the new canopy in place next year


	         CW

	6
	Sites and Buildings Update:

 Since the last meeting the following work has been completed/booked:

· Canopy Project and Ball court resurfacing – This is planned to be completed during the Summer. Clovis have been out to carry out the site survey, currently awaiting the documents to sign and confirmation of start date. Both projects total cost £67k, £16k capital.  Grounds works are ready to start on 19th July and waiting on order.  All prices are now locked in – Clovis will require 80% of the costs on delivery of materials to the site.
· Waste drains from main kitchen are slow, further investigation being carried out over half term

· Flooring as agreed – Booked for completion in February half term.  Mole class will be done in the Easter break as the vinyl will take longer to do allowing for the stripping of the existing floor.
· Blocked storm drain by Nursery replaced

· New window pictures have been installed on Year 2, Year 1 windows 

· Booked tree surgeon to complete work near power lines. This was scheduled to be completed in Feb half term but this is dependent on the power company completing the shrouding of the lines first. Will get Pete to chase up Cedardale to see if there has been any progress on this.
· PAT testing booked for Feb half term

· Alarm earth fault being investigated half term

· Fire servicing

· There was a leak in the overflow valves in FS2 in Jan. Being investigated further in half term, but it hasn’t leaked since.

· Trip hazard between year 6 classroom and main building has been rectified.

· Storm drain slightly sunk outside KS2; work being completed over half term.

· Chasing the replacement of two windows

· Bungalow roof and leaks– Spoken to BF regarding the damp issues inside the kitchen and issues with the roof since it was completed.  Following site visit BFC have said that it is not a roof issue – the roof is more insulated now and this is causing a condensation issue between hot and cold areas.  They have agreed there may be an issue with the cavity wall insulation – the old cavity wall insulation has dropped and needs replacing.  They also said that 2 extractor fans should be fitted in the kitchen area as there are currently none and then the kitchen units should be replaced.  Fans to be fitted at a cost a of a few hundred £ to ensure that the problem is resolved before the kitchen units are replaced.  BFC and Atkins will be carrying out the cavity wall insulation works.
· Leak in KS2 roof with water leaking in to Yr6 – roof is 2 years old Atkins and BFC have been out to look at it and agree it is under warranty and will be sorting out and resolving the issue.  Does warranty include cover for any internal damage?  It didn’t when we had an issue in KS3 – there hasn’t been any issue currently but not sure what interim measures they have put in place.

	

	7
	Part 2: (if applicable)
CW and CH left the meeting before this item was discussed.

See separate minutes


	

	8
	AOB:
None raised


	

	9
	Date of Next Meeting:
21st March 2022 @ 7pm via Teams


	


APPROVAL OF FINAL MINUTES

Name:

Signature:

Position:

Date:

Actions arising from S&F meeting on 7/2/2021
	Ref
	Action
	Date
	Owner
	Status 
	Comments

	Action 1
	Chase Cedardale regarding tree work
	ASAP
	CW / Pete
	
	

	Action 2
	Look at coding for cost of finance on benchmarking report
	ASAP
	CW
	
	

	Action 3
	Governor site walkabout
	ASAP
	CW / TW
	
	

	Action 4
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